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Officials meet to combat phragmites in Lake Erie region
By James Proffitt, CentralOhio.com, mansfieldnewsjournal.com
Area wildlife officials met last month with public and private parties interested in learning more about controlling phragmites, an invasive plant species that is bad news for local waters.

"They choke natural habitat out," explained Carol Benner, district program administrator for the Ottawa Soil and Water Conservation District. "They grow so dense that wildlife, even deer, can't get through them.

Phragmites grow on the banks of rivers, ponds, streams and Lake Erie. They quickly spread through a root system that can send underground roots up to 20 feet.

"They're very aggressive," Benner said.

The plants can grow over 15 feet tall and are a nuisance to wildlife and people.

The Lake Erie Cooperative Weed Management Area, an agency formed by local wildlife managers, began a program several years ago to combat the noxious weed. In addition to phragmites, the cooperative also works to control purple loosestrife and flowering rush, two other invasive species.

Landowners from Vermilion and Huron and park managers from Toledo and Cleveland attended to find out about options.

"It's definitely a problem around the rivers in Toledo," said Barb Lane, superintendent of park maintenance for Metroparks of the Toledo Area.

According to Lane, park crews have worked to cut and trim phragmites.

"This is helpful," she said of the meeting. "We weren't aware this was available. This is going to be very helpful."

The cooperative received a grant for about $94,000 for 2011 through the Ottawa conservation district. Those funds originated as federal dollars through the Great Lakes Restoration Initiative.

Mike Libben, a technician with the conservation district and program director for the cooperative, said herbicides applied using a helicopter and an all-terrain vehicle are being used to treat phragmites. Controlled burns have been used in some areas.

"So far we've had a lot of positive results," Libben said. "This summer we'll probably contract work to someone with amphibious equipment to reach areas we can't get to."

The herbicides used are approved for aquatic application, he said, and are formulated to break down in water.

"We treated about 600 acres with the helicopter in 2009," he said, "and about 750 last year."

The ATV, which operates on tracks, is used to treat dikes and sensitive areas, he said. More than 100 acres were treated in dozens of locations using the ATV in 2010.

The best part about the agency, Libben said, is that the services are free, even to private landowners.

John Simpson, director of Winous Point Marsh Conservancy, said up to 10 percent of the private conservation club's marsh land was covered with phragmites until recently.

"We used to have a couple hundred acres," he said. They have pared the phragmites down to a few spots here and there.

With a forecast for lower water levels in Lake Erie in the coming decades, Simpson said phragmites could prosper if left unchecked.

"I think we're going to have a real good battle going on," he said.

Simpson said he is seeking grants to help conduct controlled burns, thatch removal, mowing and seeding operations to bolster native plant populations.

